Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

January 14, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Diane Boas, Jodi Benvie, Laurie Kimball, Mary Chris Semrow, Suzanne Boras, Rita Sloat, MJ Grant, Andy Taranko, Rachel Dyer, Bob Gauthier, Patti Peach Lambert, Sue Murphy, David Lawler, David Macolini, Rich Cantz, Kevin Reilly, Peter Stuckey, Donnalee Cloutier, Patrick Moore, Stacy Lamontagne, Martin Golden, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Bridget McCabe, Beth Mylroie, Charlotte Brewington, Darryl Johnson, Romy Spitz, Perry Blass, Janet Hincher Barns, Darla Stimpson Chafin, Dee Karnofsky, Mary Lou Dyer, Jessica Cavanaugh, John Wilcox, Mimi Edwards, Carol Makrides, John Makrides, Alan Kurtz, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Karen Mason, Laurie Raymond, Irene Mailhot.  It appears the sign in sheet did not reach several other attendees.  
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  
Mary Chris Semrow said she is now working with Specialized Housing Inc., a company working on private pay housing options for individuals with developmental and intellectual disabilities. Their website: www.specializedhousing.org.  She invites people to contact her for more information @ 207-712-6875 or via email, mcsemrowshi@gmail.com.  
A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  
Featured speakers:

Alan Kurtz, Coordinator of Autism and Education, University of Maine Center for Community Inclusion and Disability Studies (UMCCIDS), and John Wilcox, Adjunct Professor of Occupational Therapy, Husson University.     
Cullen introduced the speakers, noting Alan had given an abbreviated presentation to the joint meeting of the Coalition and SMACT last December that sparked a lively conversation.  Alan then began the PowerPoint presentation: Supporting Effective Transition Through Person-Centered Planning.   Please click here to link to the PowerPoint presentation.  The presentation described the project conducted by UMCCIDS and the University of New Hampshire Institute on Disability that concentrated on family-centered transition planning for individuals with autism spectrum disorders.  The project focused on families taking control over planning and helping them think “outside the box”.  Facilitators helped families think differently about what’s possible, and were able to get more “buy in” from participants.  It encouraged people to ask, “Why not?”, “Is it policy?”, and “Can we change it?”  Remember, exceptions can be made!  Use all your connections to find jobs and internships.  
John Wilcox talked about the follow-up work being done and the results of the project.  The majority of the participants were very positive about the experience.  Of the seven families who have reported outcomes, 100% graduated from high school with diplomas and 100% found employment or vocational rehabilitation training.  Individuals went on interviews themselves, having found much more independence with their enhanced PCP (person-centered plan).  The results are still coming in and are being reviewed.  He noted the sample was slightly skewed because the participants were motivated and tended to be high functioning.  
Alan said there is a new project in development.  They are hoping to create a sustainable model and they would like to involve Coalition members in the training.  They are also applying for a grant dedicated to transition opportunities for adults with intellectual disabilities (all ages) that they hope will be funded by the National Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation (NIDRR, FMI on NIDRR:  www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/osers/nidrr/index.html ).  This would include identifying ways to integrate technology in helping people achieve greater independence.  They want to work in concert with advocacy organizations.  Jodi Benvie asked, “How many letters of support do you need for the grant?”  Alan will let the Coalition know how we can help.  Cullen checked with the Coalition and there was agreement for the Coalition to write a letter of support.  Cullen will work with Alan to accomplish this.  An example of beneficial technology can be found in the video “Living the Smart Life” created by ABLELink Technologies.                
Question:  What do you mean by career maturity?   
Response:  This has to do with employability maturity and vocational decision-making.  There is a relationship between career maturity, career decision self-efficacy, and self-advocacy.  You can find information about it online.  
Comment:  I’ve done an informal survey in my town asking business owners if they are ready and willing to hire people with disabilities.  Except for Hannaford, no one is prepared and people had lots of unsuccessful stories. Response:  This illustrates the importance of networking that should be developed during transition.  People should also be asking, “What does this person need to become more independent?”  Technology may help.  Approach businesses and let them know you are hoping for employment opportunities.    
Comment:  We have.  People don’t want to hire the disabled. 
Comment:  Maybe you could approach Hannaford and ask them to speak at the local Chamber of Commerce.  They can talk about why they hire people with disabilities and what the advantages are.  Sometimes it’s hard getting through philosophical issues. 

Comment:  Most people didn’t have a clue how to employ them.  Someone dropped them off at a business without any support and they couldn’t figure it out from there.
Comment:  That would be hard for any business.  The preparation needs to happen earlier.  Try to have programs where students are involved in the business.  Once they get to know the person, they will want to have them. 

Question:  What is self-determination inventory? 
Response:  The ARC Scale and the AIR (American Institutes for Research) Self-Determination Scale.  Information about these scales can be found online.

Question:  How did you pull your sample group together?  

Response:  We recruited from schools because we could not contact kids directly.  Schools shared the information with family members and they got in touch with study members.  Principals agreed to participate.  Planning varied widely school to school.  The project ran parallel and complimentary to school. 

Question:  Did you use tools from their IEP (Individualized Education Program)?

Response:  No, it as a separate planning process.

Question:  You are saying schools are focusing on self-advocacy determination.  My experience has been that schools aren’t doing it.  Kids are not being trained to say, “I need this.” 
Response:  Providing some opportunities for that and cross over training would be good if tied to specific activities and instruction.  It would be valuable.

Question:  Did the study include kids with lower needs?  Your gradation and employment numbers are high. 

Response:  The initial reports are good but we are still waiting for all the results.  If people are interested in participating in the new study, please get in touch with us.

Cullen:  Is the Coalition interested?  The majority expressed interest.  We’re in!  A number of questions were around employment.  This is a good because our next meeting will be about employment.  Cullen thanked Alan and John for their presentation.

DHHS and Legislative Updates     www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/ 
Karen Mason, Program Manager of the Office of Aging and Disability Services at DHHS, joined the Coalition by phone.  As of January 11, 2013, the wait list numbers were as follows: Section 21:  Priority 1 – 174, Priority 2 – 251, Priority 3 – 352, for  a total of 777 people.  Section 29 has 438 people on the waitlist, and there are 230 people on both lists.  DHHS is still offering two people per month Section 21.  Deb Gellatly reported for the last three months, five people per month were offered Section 29 services.    

Question:  I’m the mother of a 15 year old.  How early should I get her on the waitlist?
Response:  When she’s 18 years old.

Comment:  Do the math, we’ll never get there! 
Comment:  You are right.  You nailed it.  That’s one of the reasons why we are meeting.  

Karen:  About Curtailment, Ricker (Hamilton), Jim (Martin) and I have reached out to rental subsidy providers.  The rental subsidies will be curtailed from January 1, 2013, until June 30, 2013.  Medical add-ons will continue through the end of this year and will be eliminated January 1, 2014. 
Question:  Are rental subsidies given by providers or Section 8?
Response:  HUD rental subsidies almost never apply to group homes.  The origins of this was that Section 21 wasn’t allowed to pay for room and board per a decision in the mid 2000’s.  Six million was originally put in a room and board account by the Legislature to offset this, but cuts over recent years has diminished this amount.  $900,000 came from general fund appropriations.  For the rest of this year the unused portion of that $900,000 rental portion has been eliminated as part of the Governor’s Curtailment order. 
Karen:  DHHS is putting forth an initiative to get 85 people off the Section 21 wait list of the next Biennium.  We would need funding of 3.3 million in 2014 and 3.5 million in 2015 to make this happen.
Question:  What is a medical add-on?

Response:  Add-ons are for individuals who need additional assistance due to their condition(s).  You must request add-ons.  You can find the language in the Maine Care manual. 
[That section is added here:  21.02-12 Medical Add On is a component of Home Support, Community Support, Employment Specialist Services and Work Support and is included in the established authorization (as described in Section 21.04-1). It is not a separately billable activity.

Billing may not exceed the Home Support, Community Support, Employment Specialist Services or Work Support authorized units of service. Documentation must clearly identify and support periods of such activity. Refer to Appendix II for more information.]
Comment:  Rates are set for this additional care.  For example, it can pay for training for a direct support person.  Other examples are: Mary Lou Dyer read a list of examples. Please click here for the list.
A clinician determines if a person needs more medical care, it is not for behavioral care.
Comment:  It’s a critical part of keeping people in their homes. 

Comment:  On the supplemental budget, the message to families is this will not be the final budget.  Some of the proposed changes are horrendous. The following analysis was provided to the Coalition by Mary Lou Dyer and prepared by Charlene Kinnelly of MACSP): 

   1. Supplemental budget: room and board supplements gone for the remainder of the year (page A- 37); also $92,277 gone from client services (same page);

     -  $87,194,574 added to the MAP account to finish the year; no breakdown of how that is distributed; $238,173 added to the kids Medicaid account for the same purpose;

     -  Kids mental health curtailments continued;

     -  Drugs for the Elderly program eliminated - impacts some people we serve who are dual eligibles for Social Security;

     -   $160,000 (page A-49) cut due to aggressive targeted case management of the 20% high cost users;

    -  Language (part P) eliminates parental choice under CDS with no saving attached, effective 7/1/13;

     - Part U and W give DHHS one time account transfer authority and emergency rule making authority respectfully for the remainder of the FY

   2. Biennial budget: kids:

      -$2,826,950 moved from CDS to Special Services Team each year (pageA204);

     - $4,000,000 out of kids mental health for three different purposes:  state foster care, adult mental health, and substance abuse (page A290)

Biennial budget: adults:

     - I couldn't find any cuts to rent subsidies next year (STAY TUNED);

     - Appropriates $3,048,500 and $3,415, 890 (General Fund)  respectively over the biennium (page279) to serve additional people on the waitlists, while , at the same time, eliminates the medical add-on, effective 1/1/14 (same page) for a reduction of $595,439 and $1,361,005 respectively;

     - page 352 saves $6,567,000 and $15,467,000 through the case management initiative for the 20% high cost people.

Charlene notes she is still processing the documents and there will be more to come. 

Comment:  Also, revenue-sharing may be eliminated, and there may be a rate cut in programs for the homeless.  It’s a tough, tough budget for folks.

Question:  What is the best thing we can do Coalition-wise? 

Response:  First, Appropriations will deal with the Supplemental Budget which will give some time for translation, then go on to Committees.  The best thing to do is to have as many folks as possible find out when the hearings are and how to contribute to them.  It’s important for the provider community to get information out.  Hearings start next week.  The Supplemental Budget will follow the Curtailment. 
Rep. Stuckey:  There would be a Supplemental Budget whether or not there’s a Curtailment.  Preparation for the Supplemental Budget will flow into the Biennial Budget. Sawin Millet (Commissioner, Department of Administrative and Financial Services) has said most fixes are one-time events, but I think there are some structural changes.  I would support a review of current systems to get rid of duplication and gain efficiencies, but we want the savings retained and reinvested in providing more appropriate services.  The only real concern seems to be the bottom line, not the consequences.  They want to keep shrinking state government until they can “drown it in the bathtub” (reference to part of a quote from Grover Norquist).  During the last legislative session, savings were found but co-opted.  In the next fiscal year, starting July 1, 2013, the Curtailment will cut and or freeze any unspent money.  

Comment:  The state requires a balanced budget.  The Supplemental Budget will get us through the next six months.       
The first step for Coalition members is to find out who your Legislators are and what committees they sit on.  Then, send them emails about why you’re interested and tell them stories about your families.  Introduce them to programs in which you and your children participate.  
Find your Legislator here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/townlist.htm 

Complete Committee list here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/commlist.doc
Cullen:  Priscilla Burnette (Progress Center) couldn’t make it today because the new Senator from Southern Oxford County called to see if he could meet with her.  He didn’t have any knowledge about DD programs and reached out to her to learn more, so she’s giving him a primer today – a great opportunity! 

Comment:  I have never met a person who knows there is waitlist.  I’ve written to the Bangor paper but nothing has ever been published.  It’s like it’s a big secret.

Comment:  Dee is correct.  Eight years ago, there was no wait list.  People think every adult with DD has services.  If you have a diagnosis, you have services.

Question:  Is there a re-designed task force in the Biennial Budget? 

Response:  In the case management portion? Maybe.

Cullen:  Mary Lou, can you come back and talk to us about the budget? 

Mary Lou:  Yes. 

Housing and the White Paper Updates
Cullen:  We have real dilemma with housing.  There won’t be any funding for new housing where services aren’t attached any time soon.  There are no RFPs to respond to right now.  The only housing models that seem to be going forward are privately funded.  They require individuals and families to pay for housing and services, which is not feasible for most. 
The White Paper is really gaining traction.  The Developmental Services work group has been advocating that DHHS use it as a starting point.  The White Paper calls for the Section 29 waiver to work more like the Section 21 waiver.  Section 29 would still fund in-home support but with a smaller number of services, which would allow more people to be served.  In its report to DHHS, the working group from LD 1816 focused on the model that precedes the last page of the White Paper where it calls for the Section 29 change.  This working group changed the language a little to make it more global but didn’t make substantive changes.  The Legislature is hearing from the Coalition and from a broad range of folks, so we are actually getting somewhere.  

Question:  Have you adopted the changes on the website yet?

Response: No, not yet.  They have not been officially accepted as recommendations yet.  But we will as soon as that happens.   
Proposed Legislation Update
The Coalition subcommittee decided to issue a resolution rather than a bill for the Legislature to consider.  The resolution, “A Resolve to direct the Department of Health and Human Services to eliminate the Adult Developmental Services waitlist by implementing a more efficient, responsive and individualized model of service delivery” is being sponsored by Representative Stuckey.  It asks the Department to start using the new service model designed by the Coalition as soon as possible.  Click here to read the full resolution.
Comment:  This good work that the Coalition is doing.  This is bi-partisan legislation.  Senator Flood, a Republican, submitted a bill to add one million dollars to each of the waivers.  He did this without being asked.  People understand the wait list is unacceptable.

Rep. Stuckey:  I’m excited an optimistic we can get something done this time.  We have traction and want to keep it going.  I’m determined it will be more than just words.  

Other updates:
Outreach to Parents of Younger Children and SMACT  
SMACT’s next meeting is on February 1st with Team Up.  Creative Works is putting together a social event for young people and case managers.  At the March 1st meeting, Jodi Benvie from DRC will be speaking.  There will be a parent forum at the April 5th meeting where we will reflect on youth in transition.  Link to SMACT blog:  http://blogs.portlandschools.org/smact
When Bob Barton left, the Coalition lost a sense of connection to the Department.  Therese Cahill Low, who heads this Department is on medical leave until February. Karen Mason is still active on behalf of children at DHHS.
Advocacy Transition   www.drcme.org  

Jodi Benvie of Disability Rights Center (DRC) said there is a lot of exciting stuff happening.  Significant changes are coming to 34B.  Jodi will be more specific on that later.  Filing a grievance is the primary way to get things resolved, be the process can be awkward.  The Department doesn’t follow their own time lines and when DRC opens a case, there isn’t a lot of accountability for the follow-up.  Staci Converse from DRC is working on tightening up the mental health complaints process.  DRC is looking for more direct impact for our clients.  
Right now people are having their support hours reduced without any written notice.  Jim Martin of DHHS is working with DRC on this problem.  DRC is also leading on Employment First legislation.  Jodi will send an update to Cullen. 

Upcoming events

Andy Taranko, Living Innovations:  The parent group in York County will be meeting on February 6th at 5:00 PM.  He will confirm where it will be held and let Cullen know. 
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit the redesigned website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (Cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (Elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Our next meeting is on February 11, 2013, from 12-2PM.  The featured speaker will be Rachel Dyer, Policy and Planning Specialist at Maine Developmental Disabilities Council.  The topic will be Employment First.
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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